

St. Charles Parish	Planning Board of Commissioners	August 5, 2010
	Minutes
PZR-2010-11 requested by Katherine Isaac for a change in zoning classification from  C-1 to C-2 on Lot 2-C-1 of the A. N. Darensbourg Tract, 158 Killona Drive and from C-1 to R-1A(M) on Lot 2-B-1 156 Killona Drive.  Council District 1.  Ms. Stein.

Ms. Stein:  Thank you Mr. Chair.  The applicant requests rezoning from C-1 to C-2 in order to convert an existing convenience store into a restaurant and also from C-1 to R-1AM to correct an error made during the original rezoning of the site.  Both lots will exceed the area and width requirements for the proposed zoning districts. I did a little history if you would like me to read through that.

Mr. Gibbs:  We do like to hear your voice, but I don’t think it will be necessary.  

Ms. Stein:  Ok.  Great.  This year, Isaac’s son inquired about permitting a commercial kitchen and other renovations, possibly an addition, in order meet state requirements for installing a daiquiri machine in the convenience store.  State  laws requires a seating area where a daiquiri machine is licensed.  In order to have a seating area, local law requires the location to become either a bar or a restaurant—with a commercial kitchen.  In order to permit a commercial kitchen, the State Plumbing Code requires additional restroom facilities.  That’s how we ended up where we are today.  Ms. Isaac does not wish to operate or live next to a barroom, so the request is to rezone to C-2 in order to convert the convenience store into a restaurant.

In order to receive a recommendation for approval, a rezoning request must meet all of the criteria of at least one of the tests for rezoning.  The request to correct the zoning from C-1 to R-1AM on Lot 2-B-1 where a site-built house on slab exists meets all criteria of all three tests.  

The request to rezone Lot 2-C-1, the site of the convenience store, to C-2 meets all the criteria of the second test.  The second test is designed to prevent congestion and overburden of public infrastructure.  Lot 2-C-1 is already developed with a business that has operated since 1992 with no record of complaints to code enforcement.  The general commercial activities permitted in the building under C-2 zoning will not cause undue congestion or overburden of public utilities.  Because the site is developed as and has been used as a convenience store for almost two decades, it is unlikely that any other C-2 use other than a restaurant would develop on the site.  Other C-2 permitted uses could not be permitted because the site is already constrained with regard to parking, loading, and landscaping.  Therefore, the rezoning should not lead to building usage which, is, or may become incompatible with existing character or usage of the neighborhood. We recommend approval.

Mr. Gibbs:  Commission members any questions or concerns? Anyone in the audience would like to speak in favor, please step forward.  State your name and address please.

Brandon Isaac, 156 Killona Drive, Killona, La.  We would be establishing our convenience store, traditionally as we run it, just in addition to plate lunches and in addition, the restaurant will be in a separate space and the daiquiri machine would also be in that separate space away from the grocery side of the business.  These are later plans, our plans now and for the near future is to use it as a convenience store and grocery with the incorporation of food.  With the addition, we would add on separate spacing for eating and sitting and whatever other amenities we are able to complete in the area.

Mr. Gibbs:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Is there anyone in the audience wishing to speak not in favor of PZR-2010-11?  Seeing none, Commission members please cast your vote. That passes unanimously.  

YEAS:		Pierre, Foster, Gibbs, Clulee
NAYS:	None
ABSENT:	Booth, Galliano, Johnson

Mr. Gibbs:  That’s going to be forwarded to the Council for approval on August 23rd. 




